
April 19, 2022 

To The Regional Chair and Members of Regional Council, 

My name is Rima Dornfeld, I have been a resident of the Town of Caledon for 22 years 
and the City of Toronto for another 43 years. 

The reasons for submitting this letter of delegation is to present my opposition to the 
Council’s haste in approving the Official Plan as it is being presented today, which 
expands the urban boundaries that currently exist. I believe the Council possesses 
incomplete information on which to base their decisions for future speculative 
applications for development of farmlands. 

I am deeply concerned about urban sprawl and strongly oppose the frequent attempts 
to expand the urban boundaries of the cities and towns into the Greentbelt and 
agricultural lands. On Thursday April 7th 2022, the Planning and Growth Committee 
heard from over 25 delegates and received over 750 petitions and letters from residents 
in Peel and beyond. However, the Planning and Growth Committee had already 
decided to endorse the staff report without concern for the impact it would have on Peel 
Region’s long-term financial and environmental sustainability. 

I understand the need for affordable housing, but an Urban Boundary expansion only 
encourages excessive building of expensive, huge and unaffordable houses, chipping 
away at our food base and destroying sensitive habitat.  We need more gentle density 
and walkable communities where there are near places to buy food, visit friends and 
family and enjoy nature. Having grown up in the west end of Toronto, as part of an 
immigrant family, near High Park and the lake, I grew to know what a jewel this 
neighbourhood is. This is due not only to the vision and discipline of the city fathers in 
balancing growth with services, but also to the generous donation of generations that 
came before such as John Howard, owner of the lands that became High Park. The two 
neighbourhoods in which I lived and grew up, had a mix of single family homes, semi-
detached homes, two and four and six-plexes, and low rise (4-6 storey) apartment 
buildings. Single family homes were allowed to legally add one apartment, or build onto 
houses so that several apartments could be partitioned. And all over Toronto, there 
were built small apartment buildings so that all communities had a mix and diversity to 
suit all residents of Toronto. 

What we seem to be doing is continuing decades of costly sprawl, developing large 
swaths of residential land at the edge of our communities and turning food producing 
fields into isolated housing and warehouses with little to no service by public transit. 
Instead, we build highways to connect these places and bring even more traffic to the 
Region. Much of this is truck traffic, as well as commuters driving to their minimal wage 
jobs, which services low employment distribution centres that support excessive 
consumption demands. These demands, as we have recently seen, can evaporate 
leaving the communities that service them with unusable and often unmanageable 
empty structures. 
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When the industrial lands of the 19th century were built outside of Toronto, they housed 
manufacturing factories, where goods were produced and sold or exported -  real value 
was created. The neighbourhoods that grew up around them were sized for different 
types and sizes of families and individuals in different parts of their life cycles so they 
could grow and prosper together. The current plans not only destroy any chance of this 
happening, by allowing exclusionary zoning, they actually encourage families and single 
parents to take on more debt than they can ever repay and so are doomed to a life of 
continuous poverty, struggle and despair that they will ever get ahead.  Surely our 
residents deserve a chance to build lives of dignity and some prosperity and security, 
that is not totally dependent on the continuous use of the car for all parts of their lives. 

I am requesting Council to direct planning and tax staff to extract the data from the tax 
rolls, on how many acres in Caledon, Mississauga, and Brampton are zoned A1 A2 and 
A3 - Agricultural, and how many have that zoning but the land use has become Rural 
Residential or is primarily one of the non-residential uses allowed on A lands, such as 
home occupations or professions that are not farming; horticultural nursery  or a woodlot 
or a wayside pit that are not food producing or farmland. I would also like to ask Council 
to request staff to extract the data for how many acres of farmland have already been 
zoned Commercial, Industrial and Residential according to the tax rolls. Without tying 
the zoning to actual use through taxes paid, it is not possible to truly see the bigger 
picture of how much useable Agricultural acreage is left as of today in 2022. 

In 2002, there were 21 tax rate designations involving classes of land, of which two (2) 
were designated residential and farmland of some type, and two (2) were farmland 
awaiting development. In 2020, there were 48 tax classes. Of these, eight (8) involve 
farmland of some type awaiting development and only three (3) which involve actual 
farming activities (C7, FT, I7): 

C1 + C4 - commercial farmland awaiting development 
C7 - Commercial small scale farm 
FT - Farmland 
I1 +!4 - Industrial farmland awaiting development 
I7 - Industrial small scale farm 
M1 + M4 - Multi Residential farmland awaiting development 
R1 + R4 - Residential farmland awaiting development 

(Exhibit A, attached for reference) 

There are also several designations of vacant and excess land, both commercial and 
industrial, which also represent future uses that have already taken land out of 
production. 

There is no correlation that I have seen in any of the presentation material made by the 
Region or Town of Caledon between the actual farming use of zoned Agricultural lands 
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Exhibit A (Two Pages) 
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